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ABSTRACT 
Small and medium-sized businesses have an important role in the economy of the community, so it 
needs to be pursued in order to survive and grow sustainability. The rapid Development of information 
technology and is marked by the era of the industrial revolution 4.0, has an impact on the business 
environment, which is characterized by dynamic and unpredictable conditions. For this reason, small 
and medium businesses must-have agility in order to survive and grow in such environmental 
conditions. In small and medium businesses, the owner-manager plays a central role in determining the 
success of his business. For this reason, the individual capabilities of the owner-manager are the main 
factors that determine the business strategy and practice of implementing the strategy in running the 
business. This paper proposes a framework for the relationship between entrepreneurial capabilities 
that must be owned by owner-managers through strategic agility in an effort to improve business 
performance. 
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1.0 INTRODUCTION 
 
Discussion on business performance has always been an interesting theme in any research on 
companies because business activity is the main core of the economy. As long as there are business 
activities, good practices are always needed in order to improve business performance. Performance 
measurement is directly related to strategic planning. Strategic planning involves the development, 
implementation and supervision. This study involves small and medium entrepreneurs in which the 
owner-manager plays the most important role in management. Every owner-manager always monitors 
the progress of his business in order to develop or at least survive [1-9]. 

Several studies have shown that there is a relationship between strategy and business performance. 
However, the relationship can be declared strong or weak. In this regard, the framework needs to be 
rebuilt to ensure that its indicators can be evaluated. Indicators of evaluating business performance may 
change due to the development of environmental situations. Representation of changes in indicators 
due to environmental changes can be seen from the results of recent research. One of the environmental 
developments caused by advances in information technology where the flow of information and data is 
very heavy and fast so that companies must be agile in dealing with environmental changes. All 
changes that occur in the environment also affect small and medium businesses. In a rapidly changing 
environment, the role of competence of the owner-manager determines the agility of business activities 
[10-17]. 

At present, the business environment is in the industrial era 4.0, where all business activities at the 
operational level, business units, and corporations use digital technology. Each functional unit is 
integrated with others and becomes supporting capacities for the company in taking dynamic, fast and 
appropriate actions. A group of actions that are dynamic, fast and precise is often referred to as 
strategic agility. Strategic agility is not only needed for large corporate companies, but also for small 
and medium-sized companies as long as they are required to be adaptive to the environment. Surely, 
the small and medium-sized companies' adaptive ability to the environment is supported by adequate 
entrepreneurial competencies of the enterprise [17-29]. 
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This article provides an offer to researchers, a framework of the relationship between entrepreneurial 
competencies through strengthening strategic agility in an effort to improve business performance. This 
article also qualitatively explains how the framework done based on literature [30-43]. 

2.0 LITERATURE REVIEW 

The current business environment allows for an increase in differences between one concept and 
another. Especially in a business environment that has become an increase in perception caused by 
market coverage. Moreover, this will happen if the business perspective incorporates the value of 
competent resources in achieving business performance. Achieving this business performance is more 
important for organizations to focus on competencies both at the local and global levels. Business 
depends on a strong emphasis on management factors such as finance, technology, and processes. On 
the other hand, the business can make supporting factors such as leadership, communication, and 
creativity to strengthen management factors. Competitive pressure for both individuals and 
organizations drive the need for creativity to be able to excel in new ways [1-11]. 

The right business strategy can provide benefits and confidence to succeed even in unusual ways. 
Maneuvers that are done flexibly make it possible to produce something unique and extraordinary in 
creating value and competitive advantage. Operational flexibility can reduce attacks on organizational 
resources and devices with the help of technological agility. The operations management perspective 
explores performance measurement. Initially, the focus of measurement on operational management is 
on measuring productivity. As the development of the business environment progresses, the focus of 
measurement shifts to the development of consistent steps in modern manufacturing management. 
Surely the thinking of operations management within the scope of manufacturing management will not 
develop if an alliance between organizational devices does not occur [12-23]. 

Performance measurement is the act of evaluating the work of people, machines or organizational 
devices. Cumulatively, performance measurement on resources focuses on the company's achievements 
in generating revenue more than costs. Thus, performance measurement is centered on one entity and 
attempts to measure financial and non-financial performance at the company level. Performance 
measures that focus on activities describe the activities carried out and then identify the costs incurred 
and the revenue generated by each of these activities. Activity costs can be measured directly. Revenue 
generated by activities can be measured indirectly provided that the activities carried out for each 
customer are known. The results of performance appraisal are a consequence of product attributes. 
These attributes are elements of the product that customers value, such as price, availability, service, 
and quality. Other elements can be included in the assessment such as working conditions, innovation, 
and flexibility. Attributes are the results of business processes that are in a position between the 
elements of performance and performance achievements. Initialized attributes as the basis for customer 
satisfaction, but also stakeholder satisfaction in general. Attributes must be monitored so as to provide 
what stakeholders want as an achievement of the organization's strategic goals. Every part of the 
organization requires individual decentralization in innovation and use of expertise. Decentralized 
individuals require collaboration with other individuals. Collaboration is needed as part of teamwork, 
to determine long-term plans while remaining responsive and flexible [24-33]. 

Competence is an individual characteristic. The competency of the company determines the toughness 
of the business being run. Competence is a special ability possessed by an individual or organization. 
This ability can be in the form of motivation, knowledge, and expertise in specific jobs. Competence is 
not static but requires individuals or teams to be dynamic in the face of a rapidly changing competitive 
environment. Dynamic competence requires a variety of skills that are not only related to the tasks they 
can complete but also at the level of implementation in which they work. Therefore, the competency 
possessed must be able to be used to develop existing skills and learn something new. Likewise, 
management structures must be able to adjust responses and learn focus, and coordinate. Competence 
is useful as an ability to deal with critical situations effectively by considering environmental 
constraints and establishing relationships and internal resources. In small and medium enterprises, 
which are characterized by one-man-one- management, the competence of the company depends on the 
competency of the owner-manager. These competencies are entrepreneurial capabilities which include 
supply chain management capabilities, relationships, strategy, commitment, conceptual, opportunity, 
organizing and leading, relationship, personal and technical [34-43].  
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The success of a small to medium-sized company depends on the owner-manager with the aim of 
business activities that are not much different from large companies. Activities undertaken can be in 
the form of fulfilling consumer desires or speculation activities in reaching consumers. The main 
economic activities in small and medium businesses start from the supply of raw materials, the 
operational process to the sale of the resulting activities [1-13]. 

Overall, the economic activities of small and medium-sized companies under single person control are 
the owner-manager of the company. The owner-manager is often referred to as an Entrepreneur. 
Entrepreneurs are individuals who set up a new company or result from taking business from other 
individuals by taking risks to benefit in business ventures. The company can be a long- running 
business, an old business developed in a new form or a completely new company. Entrepreneurs are 
often regarded as extraordinary people who are able to design new ideas, evaluate opportunities and 
risks, formulate strategies, produce products or services and conduct business [14-26]. 

Entrepreneurs also have a significant role in the economic environment because they create businesses 
from the needs of the surrounding community. The role will be even greater if the managed businesses 
can develop in a sustainable manner. Usually, entrepreneurs recruit the surrounding community to 
participate in the production factors.Agility is a characteristic that allows organizations to grow and 
develop in dynamic and unpredictable environments. Initially, the agility model was developed on 
manufacturing strategies with the term agile manufacturing. Agile manufacturing is a new concept in 
manufacturing that is intended to increase the competitiveness of companies [27-33]. 

Strategic agility means that organizations can take fast, decisive, and effective actions to anticipate, and 
utilize change. If the operating system is at the expected level of productivity, then the system must be 
deployed to all functions. When companies will use agility as a model for placing efficiency in the 
short term, it is more important to seize and take advantage of opportunities in places that have the 
potential to develop for years to come. The first challenge of strategic agility is to explore all decision 
alternatives, and the second challenge is moving from a comfort zone to discomfort. Many elements 
contribute to the company's agility strategy including the customer base, brand, core competencies, 
employee ability to change, and infrastructure. In addition, the agility strategy is able to improve the 
efficiency of a company's operations to turn investments into providing the right product, at the right 
price, and available everywhere [34-43]. 

Strategic agility has become a real-life contradiction and is difficult to resolve for corporate leaders and 
the executive team on traditional thinking. A strong strategic commitment can help companies gain 
momentum towards ambitious goals. Paradoxically, it can cause companies to develop inertia or 
become erroneous when technological disruptions, changes in market conditions, or unexpected 
competitors. Strategic agility is a Meta capability that involves not only allocating sufficient resources 
for development and deployment, but also staying agile by balancing dynamic capabilities over time. 
This balancing act is very important because companies face heterogeneity and unexpected changes. 
The event is basically unprecedented because all this time the company operates in an established and 
developing market [1-17]. 

By reassessing the relative emphasis on each dynamic capability, large global companies regenerate 
their competitive advantage over time. With strategic agility, process performance is based on a 
relative level of mass customization ability to provide products and services. Process performance is 
based on the specific characteristics, attributes, needs, and desires of the customer. Strategic agility 
results from a combination of three main meta-capabilities that provide the foundation. To set the 
argument, there are three main dimensions of the framework developed in previous studies and develop 
three appropriate vectors of the five recommended leadership actions for each dimension. The 
dimensions of strategic agility measurement are Strategic Sensitivity, Leadership Unity and Resource 
Fluidity. In addition to the three dimensions, there are other dimensions in the assessment of strategic 
agility. This dimension is a collective commitment where the sub-dimension results in acceptance of 
partner culture or cultural learning and determinants of knowledge transfer [18-33]. 

 

 



European Journal of Scientific and Applied Sciences      Volume 10, Issue 04 – 2023 

This work is licensed under the Creative Commons Attribution International License (CC BY). 
Copyright © The Author(s). Published by International Scientific Indexing & Institute for Scientific Information 2127	

3.0 THE FRAMEWORK 
 
Strategic agility offers companies the development of entrepreneurial capabilities in a way that is suited 
to the conditions of a competitive and dynamic environment. Strategic agility also creates measurement 
dimensions to develop strategic variations over time. Strategic agility stimulates companies to develop 
various capabilities in resources. With a strong entrepreneurial capability, the company is able to build 
an operational procedure from various combinations of activities and assets to achieve the expected 
business performance.Capacity absorption underlies the company's ability to value, change, and exploit 
new knowledge for the purpose. Strategic agility underlies the company's ability to take action to 
effectively reconfigure entrepreneurial capabilities in company routines. Conceptually, it enables a 
company to accurately determine the most appropriate form of strategic agility to strengthen its 
entrepreneurial capabilities. Figure 1 illustrates a framework that includes the relationship between 
entrepreneurial capabilities and strategic agility. Conceptually, strategic agility is a dimension to 
strengthen the concept of strategy or capability. Surely the strategy or capability aims to improve 
business performance. 

 

The ability possessed by the owner-manager in building competitive advantage is an individual 
resource that can be used in carrying out strategic behavior. Entrepreneurial capability is an important 
dimension in every phase of business development. The owner-manager of a small and medium 
business must have the Entrepreneurial Capabilities needed so that the company can be agile and able 
to survive in dynamic and uncertain environmental conditions.Entrepreneurial capabilities that must be 
possessed include supply chain management capabilities, relationship capabilities, conceptual 
capabilities, organizing capabilities, strategy capabilities and commitment capabilities. Supply chain 
management capability is an ability related to the company's product supply chain. Relationship 
capability is the ability related to the development of interpersonal relationships. Conceptual capability 
is the ability related to understanding (cognition), absorbing information, interpreting it, and being able 
to process it to create a concept that is beneficial to the company. Organizing capability is the ability to 
search for, identify and organize internal and external resources to be used efficiently and effectively in 
running a business. Strategy capability is the capability related to planning, evaluating and 
implementing corporate strategy. Commitment capability is the ability related to commitment to 
keeping learning, moving forward and innovating.Strategic agility can be conceptualized by three Meta 
capabilities, namely strategic sensitivity, leadership unity, and resource fluidity. Strategic sensitivity is 
the sharpness of perception and the intensity of awareness and attention in developing strategies. Unity 
leadership can be implemented in various ways such as dialogue activities, giving subordinates 
motivation, discussing before making decisions, giving attention and so on. Resource fluidity is an 
internal ability to utilize resources efficiently and effectively, such as re-configuring resources or 
moving resources quickly. 

4.0 CONCLUSION 

The ability possessed by managers of small and medium business owners in building competitive 
advantage is an individual resource that can be used in running a business. Entrepreneurial capability is 
an important resource that must be owned by managers of small and medium business owners so that 
their companies can be agile in facing the conditions of a dynamic and uncertain business environment. 



European Journal of Scientific and Applied Sciences      Volume 10, Issue 04 – 2023 

This work is licensed under the Creative Commons Attribution International License (CC BY). 
Copyright © The Author(s). Published by International Scientific Indexing & Institute for Scientific Information 2128	

Further research in the field can include case studies and further analysis. A comparison of 
implementation models by various types of organizations in various business environments can provide 
interesting results. In addition, it would be appropriate to test the model in small and medium 
businesses to examine the correlation between entrepreneurial competencies and strategic agility and 
business performance. 
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